
December 12, 2011 

 

To:  

The Hon. Dalton McGuinty 

Room 281, Main Legislative Building, Queen's Park 
Toronto, Ontario M7A 1A1 
 
From: 
The 17 member groups of the Ontario Zero Waste Coalition 
 
Dear Premier: 
 

We are writing to convey our growing frustration over government inaction 
on implementing policies and legislation to reduce waste generated in this Province, 
to expand extended producer responsibility programs and to generate jobs by 
creating opportunities for diversion, recycling and reuse.  

It’s been three years since Toward A Zero Waste Future: Review of Ontario 
Waste Diversion Act, 2002 was introduced. We welcomed that review and 
participated in the consultation process. But three Ministers of the Environment, 
and one meeting with Ministry staff later, and we see no results of that consultation. 
Instead we read daily of new incinerator applications coming forward, most 
recently in Kingston and Meaford.  

We believe it is shameful that the Province’s diversion rate (as calculated in 
2008) remains at 23% — far below the target of 60% established by the 
government and practically the same as it was a decade ago according to The 
Environmental Commissioner of Ontario, Gord Miller’s 2010/2011 Annual Report.  
The report also notes that the volume of waste generated annually continues to rise. 
He called upon your government to make waste diversion one of its top 
environmental priorities.  So does the Association of Ontario Municipalities and so 
do we. 

It is simply unacceptable that at a time when the over consumption of 
resources lays at the heart of all of the major problems facing this planet we are 
failing to act on reducing waste while at the same time promoting incineration — a 
process that destroys valuable resources forever while emitting greenhouse gases 
and a toxic stew of contaminants. What sense does this make? 

If this government intends to promote incineration as a way to deal with 
waste then please state that clearly so voters will know where you stand and can 
make choices accordingly. Instead, this government seems to tacitly support it by 
not moving forward on promised Zero Waste policies, by allowing “demonstration” 
incineration projects to skip full EAs, by green-lighting a new incinerator in Durham 
despite identified health risks and over the vigorous objections of local citizens, by 
providing Plasco with $4 million in no interest loans and by allowing Plasco to move 
ahead to full operation despite 25 records of non-compliance on emissions. 



We believe this government has led the way on many green issues, including 
energy and we applaud you for this. But that is why the inaction on waste and the 
support for incineration is so puzzling to us. 

As our organization continues to grow and as we make contact with new 
communities facing the threat of incineration you can expect increasing calls to put 
policies and legislation in place as suggested by AMO and our Coalition. 

At a time when the Province’s budget is very tight, surely you must be 
looking for actions you can take that will cost virtually nothing yet move the 
Province toward sustainability while earning the support of a broad cross-section of 
citizens and municipal governments. We believe implementing Zero Waste and 
promoting it as a job-generating, green initiative could be a real win for your 
government that would also earn the support of other parties. 

Please take action on this issue. 
 

Yours truly, 
Liz Benneian 
Founder 
Ontario Zero Waste Coalition 
3150 Culp Road, Jordan Station, ON L0R 1S0 
lizcdn@yahoo.com 
905-562-3819 
 
Jake Cole (Co-Chair) 
Prevent Cancer Now 
99 Fifth Avenue, No. 138   Ottawa, ON, K1S 5P5 
613-755-0110 
info@preventcancernow.ca  
http://preventcancernow.ca 
 
Linda Gasser,  
Co-founder ZeroWaste4ZeroBurning 
111 Ferguson Street, Whitby, ON, L1N 2X7 
gasserlinda@gmail.com 
905-665-5789 
www.zerowasteforzeroburning.ca 
 
Louis Bertrand 
Co-founder of ZeroWaste4ZeroBurning 
124 Liberty Street North, Bowmanville, ON, L1C 2M3 
Louis@bertrandtech.ca 
905-259-8925 
www.zerowasteforzeroburning.ca 
 
Kerry Meydam 
Founder 
Durham Environment Watch 

mailto:lizcdn@yahoo.com
mailto:Louis@bertrandtech.ca


3828 Trulls Road, Courtice, ON L1E 2L3 
ksam2@rogers.com 
905-436-2252 
www.durhamenvironmentwatch.org 
 
Karen Brock, 
President, 
Oakvillegreen Conservation Association 
2089 Nipigon Trail, Oakville, ON, L6H 4G3 
905-844-2608 
president@oakvillegreen.org 
www.oakvillegreen.org 
 
Ken Woodruff 
President, 
BulingtonGreen Environmental Association 
3281 Myers Lane, Burlington, ON, L7N 1K6 
905-335-5226 
kwoodruff@cogeco.ca 
www.burlingtongreen.org 
 
Libby Racansky 
Founder, 
Friends of the Farewell (FOF)  
3200 Hancock Road, Courtice, ON, L1E 2M1 
libby.stan@sympatico.ca 
www.fof-clarington.com 
 
Cheryl Waldick 
Chair 
No WTE Brant 
644 Oak Park Road, Brantford Ontario N3T 5L8 
519-756-0214 
nowtebrant@gmail.com 
www.nowastetoenergy.ca 
 
Doug Anderson, 
President 
DurhamCLEAR Inc. 
3452 Courtice Rd., Courtice, Ontario 
doughfanderson@sympatico.ca 
http://durhamclear.ca 
 
Jim Steeves 
Chair 
Miltongreen 

mailto:ksam2@rogers.com
http://www.durhamenvironmentwatch.org/
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288 Bousfield Crescent, Milton, Ontario. 
905-878-0995    
www.miltongreen.info  
Miltongreen.ontario@gmail.com 
 
Ella Haley,  
Executive Director 
Sustainable Brant 
27 Ronald Rd., R. R. 8 Brantford, ON, N3T 5M1 
519-647-0307 
ehaley1@gmail.com 
http://sustainablebrant.blogspot.com 
 
Val O’Donnell 
President 
Preservation of Agricultural Lands Society 
Box 1090 St. Catharines L2R 7AZ 
905-468-2841 
pals@becon.org 
http://people.becon.org/~pals 
 
Gloria Marsh 
Executive Director 
York Region Environmental Alliance 
225 Lakeland Crescent, Richmond Hill, ON, L4E 3A5 
905-773-4028 
gloria@yrea.org 
www.yrea.org 
 
Heather Marshall 
Toxics Campaigner & Good Neighbour Coordinator 
30 Duncan St., Suite 201 
Toronto, ON  M5V 2C3 
416 596-0660 
torontoenvironment.org 
 
Rod Muir 
Toronto Waste Diversion Campaigner 
Sierra Club of Canada 
(Ontario Chapter) 
416-535-9918 
rodmuir@sympatico.ca 
 
Mary Potter 
President, Provincial Council of Women of Ontario 
461 Kilman Rd., R.R.1 

http://www.yrea.org/
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Ridgeville, ON  L0S 1M0 
905-892-2566 
jmpotter@talkwireless.ca  
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